THE ANDALUSIA HIGH SCHOOL

2012 MEMO TO PARENTS, TEACHERS, STUDENTS

The senior-class officers are as follows:  Stephen Todd Caton, Jr., president; Omarria Milia McGee, vice-president; Alexandra Chandler Hart, secretary; Megan Anderson Helms, Treasurer; Samantha Hill, Poet; Shi'Amber Lasha Townsend, Historian; Megan Nicole Rogers, Songstress; James Michael Kelley, Pianist; Sarah Marie Brabner, Artist.
*
The class yell:  “We run this show all by ourselves; we're The Class of 2012!”
*
The motto is "To achieve all that is possible we must attempt the impossible; to be as much as we can be, we must dream of being more."
*
The song is "We Are Young" by FUN.
*
The class colors are cardinal and silver.

*
The class flower is the white lily.

*
The school colors are red and white.
*
The school motto is semper perseverate (“always persevere” or “never give up”).

Grand marshal for graduation is Mrs. Donna Cauley.

Class sponsors are the senior homeroom teachers:  Dr. Louise Anderson, Mr. Daniel Bulger, Mr. Richard Robertson, Mrs. Tina Rogers, and Mrs. Angie Sasser.
Senior activities at A.H.S. in the past have included a junior-senior banquet, a senior trip, piano recitals, and senior plays.  The plays were discontinued by a vote of the 

Class of 1964.  Some non-school related recitals are still given in the spring.  The current activities include Senior Class Night (which was revived by the Class of 1977), gifts from friends, leaving a senior gift to the school, the junior-senior “prom” (short for promenade), breakfast after the junior-senior “prom,” Awards Day (on which seniors are to wear their best clothes and class colors) and Senior Dress-Up Day, announcements, rings, and senior parties, which date back to the earliest years of the high school, some one-hundred years ago.

This year’s Class Night is set for Monday night, May 7, at 6:00 p.m. in the Fellowship Hall of the First United Methodist Church.  This has been the traditional site for Class Night for many decades.  Each senior is to take two dollars to cover costs and to take a covered dish with serving utensil.

The senior gift to the school is to be announced at graduation.
Seniors who plan to be graduated should tend to the following prior to rehearsals for 

commencement:  (Check off as you tend to them.)

____1.     Tickets will be distributed at graduation practice on Friday, May 25.  There will be approximately 
                 nine per senior (the number of seats in the auditorium is divided by the number of graduating 
                 seniors).  These should be given to those who want to attend graduation.  Everyone must have a      
                 ticket.  The tickets assure these seats before the ceremony begins.  After the  assigned hour, the 
                 doors are opened to anyone else.  Tickets are not needed for baccalaureate, only for graduation.

____2.
    Below is a correct way to address graduation announcements and thank-you 

    notes:

A. Do not send announcements to teachers unless they are relatives, family, or 

      intimate friends.

B. Address the outside envelope of announcements and thank-you notes as  

      following:

      Mr. and Mrs. John Smith

Mr. and Mrs. Chester Arnold

      105 Bradley Drive


Route 5, Box 341-B

      Montgomery, Alabama  36109
Andalusia, Alabama  36420

C. Address the inside envelopes of announcements in the following manner:

Mr. and Mrs. Smith


Granddad and Grandmother

Sally and Johnny


                     or

(if you include the children)

Aunt Polly and Uncle Sidney

D. Send thank-you notes for each gift received, except for those received from persons living in the same house as you.  Send thank-you notes as soon after you receive the gift as possible.  Use white stationery with ink (blue or black).  Include a date.  Adjust the stamp evenly.

E. Mail announcements two to four weeks in advance of graduation.

F. In addressing the announcements, use black or blue ink.  Write each word without abbreviating, with the exception of Mr. and Mrs..  Do not use ampersands (&) instead of and. 

____3.     Return books to teachers.

____4.     Return library books and pay any fines and debts before commencement practice.  

No student will be allowed to take final exams early or participate in graduation exercises who has not cleared all debts by Friday, May 4,  2012.
____5.     Settle all punishments with teachers.

____6.     Final examination schedule:


SECOND SEMESTER SENIOR EXAM SCHEDULE
Wednesday, May 16------------------------------------- Third/Fourth Block Exams
Thursday, May 17-----------------------------------------First/Second Block Exams
Friday, May 18--------------------------------------------Awards Day
____7.    Approximately one week after the last day of school, report cards will be mailed.

____8.    The valedictorian is to give Mrs. Cauley an autographed copy of her speech. 

____9.    The salutatorian is to give Mrs. Cauley an autographed copy of her speech.









___10.    The class president is to give Mrs. Cauley an autographed copy of his speech.

___11.    Be present for the senior picture made by the Andalusia Star-News .  Men should wear a white shirt and a dark colored tie.  Ladies should wear dresses that will not hang below the gown and which will not show above the collar.  All should wear mortarboards and gowns.  The senior group picture will be made Wednesday,  May 9, at 8:00 am on the front steps of the school.

___12.    A photographer will be available on the night of graduation to make individual   

pictures of seniors receiving diplomas.  Forms will be distributed to seniors.  Return form with payment to the main office.  (Forms will be distributed the week of graduation.) 

Baccalaureate exercises are scheduled for Sunday, May 20, 2012, at 2:30 p.m. at the First Baptist Church, East Three-Notch Street.  The service is completely voluntary.  No tickets are needed.  Be present with your mortarboard, gown, appropriate clothing, and lined up by height by 2:00 p.m. in the Fellowship Hall.  Stay there; do not wander.  Do not chew gum.  The service lasts about forty-five minutes when the speaker is Methodist or Presbyterian.  It lasts about an hour when the speaker is a Baptist.

Rehearsal for baccalaureate is set for Friday, May 18, following the Awards Day ceremonies at the First Baptist Church on East Three Notch Street.  Do not carry food/drinks inside the church!  Seniors are to dress in their Sunday best for Awards Day and to wear their class colors on their lapels or blouses.  
Graduation exercises are scheduled for Friday, May 25, 2012, at 7:00 p.m. in the A.H.S. auditorium.  Be present with your mortarboard, gown, appropriate clothing, and lined up by 6:30 p.m. in the volleyball gym.  Do not chew gum.  Stay there; do not wander.  The ceremony lasts about an hour and five minutes.

Rehearsal for graduation is set for Friday, May 25, 2010, at 8:00 a.m. in the auditorium.  The rehearsal usually lasts two-to-three hours.

ATTENDANCE AT BOTH BACCALAUREATE AND GRADUATION REHEARSALS IS REQUIRED if seniors plan to participate.  In fairness to all other seniors, everyone must be present at rehearsals in order to avoid confusion.  Only the principal can excuse one, and only for the most unusual circumstances. Students who work must make arrangements with their employers ahead of time so as to be present.

For rehearsals and the actual exercises seniors should be dignified, quiet, and attentive to what is said.  All eyes will be upon you.  Do not talk, whisper, or chew gum.  Carry your program under the right sleeve of your gown so that it does not show as you march in and out. Class officers should see that some programs are available in the Fellowship Hall or gym for line-up.  Save your program as a souvenir.

BACCALAUREATE PRACTICE 

1.       Be on time.  Those who arrive late or not at all will not be allowed to participate 

          without permission of the principal.

2.       Remember the school dress code for rehearsals.

3.       Bring your mortarboard and the shoes you plan to wear in both exercises, especially  

          the ladies.  There is no need to bring gowns to either rehearsal.

4.       See the dress section as to how to wear your mortarboard.

5.       Take a seat in the middle section of the auditorium after your arrival.

6.       The grand marshal, the faculty member in charge of the program, will assign you to 

          either the red line or the white line.  These two lines will be arranged by height, 

          except for the valedictorian, salutatorian, class president, vice president, secretary, and     

          treasurer, who will lead the lines.  The rest will be lined by height.  Stay in the order     

          you are assigned for both exercises.

7.       The program will be rehearsed as well as marching in and out.

8.       The class will march in and out in the two lines, using the two center aisles of the 

           auditorium.

9.        Do not chew gum; do not smoke; do not drink alcohol.

10.      You need to know by heart the “Doxology.”  “Praise God from Whom all blessings 

           flow.  Praise Him, all creatures here below.  Praise Him above, ye heavenly hosts.   

           Praise Father, Son, and Holy Ghost.”

11.      The seniors traditionally recite the following after the “Doxology”:  “Let the words of

           my mouth, and the meditation of my heart, be acceptable in Thy sight, O Lord, my

           strength, and my Redeemer.  Amen.”  Psalm XIX:14 (Pause at the commas and 

           periods.)

12.      BRING THIS MEMO to both rehearsals!

GRADUATION PRACTICE 

1.
Be on time.

2.
See numbers 2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 9, and 12 above, please.

3.
Be seated where you sat for baccalaureate.

4.
You will be seated soon on the stage so as to make more room for parents and friends graduation night.

5.
You will need to know the pledge to the flag.  “I pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America and to the Republic for which it stands, one Nation, under God, indivisible, with liberty and justice for all.”

6.         You will need to know the first verse of the national anthem.  “O say, can you see by     

            the dawn’s early light what so proudly we hailed at the twilight’s last gleaming?            

            Whose broad stripes and bright stars, through the perilous fight o’er the ramparts we 

            watch’d were so gallantly streaming.  And the rockets’ red glare, the bombs bursting 

            in air gave proof through the night that our flag was still there.  Oh, say does that 

            star-spangled banner yet wave o’er the land of the free and the home of the brave?”

APPROPRIATE DRESS
Men 

Wear a white shirt and a tie that matches your gown (dark colored, long tie).  If you do not have these and cannot borrow them, see Mrs. Cauley.  Wear dark trousers, dark socks, and solid dark shoes, not athletic shoes, boots, or “boat shoes”.  Again, if you do not own and cannot borrow such, do the best you can.  Avoid two-tone shoes; wear solids.  Polish shoes that can be polished.  Carry your mortarboard in baccalaureate in your right hand.  Wear it for graduation.

Ladies 
Wear a black or navy dress or black or navy skirt and blouse.  Wear dark heels or flats.  You need to take the shoes to baccalaureate rehearsal so that you can be lined correctly by height.  Leave your purses at home or ask someone to keep them for you.  Do not leave them in the fellowship hall or gym during the exercises.  Wear a dress or blouse that will not stick up above your gown and its collar.  Do not wear dresses or skirts that hang lower than your gown.  Certainly, do not wear pants.

Gowns 

Gowns are warm, so wear as lightweight clothing as possible within the standards.  The purpose for dressing alike is for a uniform, attractive appearance.

Mortarboards (“caps”) 

Put the mortarboard on well forward with the short point almost between your eyebrows.  Do not let your hair show on your forehead; it should be pulled back to the sides of your head.  Your mortarboard should not rest on the back of your head, looking “cute.”  That is not the purpose of your appearance.

During baccalaureate, men, hold your mortarboards in your right hands, tassel over your arm.  Women, wear your mortarboards at all times.  During graduation, men, wear your mortarboards, except during the pledge, the recitation, the national anthem, and the alma mater.  You are not to wear your mortarboards, men, during the baccalaureate because, traditionally, men do not wear hats in church services, but women do.
Tassel 

Wear the tassel over your left eye until the principal gives you the signal to change it over your right eye on graduation night.  The tassel is paid for in your gown rental and is yours to keep as a souvenir.

RETURN YOUR GOWN and NHS stole after graduation. The National Honor Society stole must be returned.  The person who checks you in will mark your name off the list when the stole is returned.  If you do not return the stole, your transcript will not be released until you return this item.  Members of the faculty will receive them in the gym.  DO NOT LEAVE CAMPUS WITH THEM.  Pictures should have been taken, of course, before you return them.

TRIVIA
1. Alma mater – a school which one has attended; also, the song or hymn of a school or college; comes from the Latin words meaning “fostering mother.”

2. The word baccalaureate comes from the Latin word meaning “bachelor.”  It refers to the sermon and the service in which the sermon is preached to the graduating class.  Commencement means “a beginning,” and refers to the ceremonies or the day for conferring degrees or diplomas or the period of activities at this time.

3. It is correct to say, “I shall be graduated.”  It is incorrect to say, “I am going to graduate,” because one cannot graduate himself.  It is correct to say, “I was graduated from Andalusia High School.”  It is incorrect to say, “I graduated from the Andalusia High School.”

4. Sheepskin- name for a diploma because degrees supposedly were printed on sheepskin at one time.

5. The first commencement exercises at the Andalusia High School were held in 1905.  Three girls were graduated:  Miss Martha Riley, Miss Mary Chapman, and Miss Jesse Prestwood.

6. The history of graduation is interesting.  In Bliss Perry’s autobiography, And Gladly Teach, he stated, “The great event of those weeks at Heidelburg was the three-day celebration of the five-hundredth anniversary of the founding of the University.  Harvard was then precisely half as old.  Delegates from all the universities of Europe (except France) were in attendance and I saw for the first time the blaze of color in academic gowns and hoods.  They had not yet been adopted in the United States.”

7. One might peruse some encyclopedia articles on graduation, gown, etc., if he is really interested in “getting into the spirit of the thing.”

8. alumnus – one male graduate

alumni    – more than one male graduate (commonly used for both sexes)

alumna   – one female graduate

alumnae – more than one female graduate

SENIOR SCRAPBOOK – Seniors, before you throw away things you may wish you had saved, consider making a scrapbook of your senior year.  Include your senior memo, graduation program, programs from plays and concerts, newspaper clippings about the sports programs, honors, etc., snapshots, Awards Day program, senior color bow, class night program, a copy of the alma mater, the student handbook, old tests (the best ones, of course), school newspaper, boosters purchased from the cheerleaders, clippings of senior parties, favors from senior parties, a picture of yourself in your “cap” and gown, pictures of the campus, an announcement and calling card, schedule card, etc..  Also include information, such as a list of your subjects and teachers, a calendar of the events of your senior year, personal, school, state, and national, the words of the cheers, fight songs, etc., the class poem, prophecy, history, officers, color, song, yell (or yells), motto, school colors and motto, principal, superintendent, board of education, changes, alma mater, senior gift, prom band and theme, homecoming skit, etc..

